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Welcome to the tenth edition of the Blindness Matters newsletter for the Utah Affiliate,   February 2016

In this edition we are going to read articles  from Dr. Mark Maurer, a word from our President Everette Bacon with his bits, Nathan Ostergaard and Jennifer Kennedys Washington Seminar experiences, Myrna Bell’s personal accomplishment in the Spartan Race,  updates in all the strive activities, all the happenings in our chapters and divisions, Spanish Division update by Ulvia Guadarrama, updates on the book club, and our Bell report by Wendy Bybee; So sit back and enjoy the Blindness Matters Newsletter for February 2016. 

If you are not receiving emails from our affiliate including a copy of this newsletter and would like to do so, please send an email message to nfbutah@gmail.com with the word “subscribe” in the subject line. Please note that if you'd like a copy in Braille let your chapter presidents know.

We can live the life we want! Blindness is not what holds us back!
Excerpts from Dr. Mark Maurer’s 2015 Convention talk “The Nature of Blindness”  

The advantages of being blind. Lots of people who were born blind including me want to remain that way even if given the choice to become sighted. We still want to be blind even though society sends lots of messages that this attitude isn't ok.

Why do we still want to be blind even knowing that we could fit into society so much better as sighted people?

We want to remain blind because we know quite well how to manage our life as a blind person. 

Maybe we are identifiably and interestingly different from people who are sighted.

Dr. Tembroke said in 1940 blind people are normal. Useful, and self-respecting.

I do the things that I do without looking and I regard this as natural.

Independence for the blind demands a measure of rebellion and rebellion cannot occur without mental effort. 

   One of the elements of the rebellion involves the insistence that we who are blind

have the right to participate fully in our society on equal terms with others. 

Invention, rebellion, creativity and planning these are words that I associate with the successful blind people I know.

I believe that the world is a more interesting place with disabled people in it than it would be without us.

Although we in the National Federation of the blind have emphasized how similar blind people are to sighted people, how are talents, aspirations, and our capacity to function have not been diminished by our blindness.

We are in certain ways different from sighted people and the difference is sometimes a disadvantage and sometimes an advantage. 

As you know, I am not a broken sighted person rather I am a blind person

This expression indicates that I believe each of us has value blind or sighted. I believe

The value that each of us represents should be cherished.

President Bacon’s bits
Fellow Federationists and Friends of the NFB of Utah!

Spring is in the air, the tulips are in bloom, and an NFB of Utah Annual State Convention is just around the corner! It is time again to begin planning to attend the 2016 NFB of Utah Convention held on May 5-7 at the newly remodeled Provo Marriott Hotel and Conference Center. This convention is already shaping up to be a huge bash. Amy Buresh , President of the NFB of Nebraska will be our National Representative, along with Carlton Walker, our BELL Academy Program Director from the Jernigan Institute! We will also have a speaker from Louisiana Tech and we have invited Senator Mike Lee and really hope he will be able to speak at our convention.

We will have many great blindness technology vendors at our convention including Humanware, HIMS, Axis Technology, Rocky Mountain Low Vision, and so much more!!!

Registration is now open at www.nfbutah.org or by calling and leaving a message at 801-463-6632. The Provo Marriott is offering a great room rate of only $69 per night and you can call the Provo Marriott directly to reserve your room.

Finally, The NFB of Utah is very grateful to all of its members and friends and we hope to see and renew those long time friendships at our upcoming state convention!

Please feel free to contact me directly at baconev@yahoo.com or 801-631-8108.

Surviving the Snowpocalypse; By Nathan Ostergaard

It was the last flight to Baltimore out of Salt Lake City. Snow was beginning to increase its fall onto the Baltimore/DC area so quickly that it suspended flights. Luckily we made it and right after we landed, the BWI airport closed down. I was headed to the national office of the NFB to participate in some legislative topic training. On the roadways from the airport it was becoming obvious that this was going to be a good snow storm. Then it really hit! The snowpocalypse had arrived! Over the weekend the storm had literally shut down the cities to everyone except emergency responders. The snow had accumulated to over thirty inches overnight and during the next day. It was awesome! Of course business went on as expected at NFB and we continued working on legislative topics to be presented at the annual Washington Seminar. However, there was some time for fun too, so we went out and played in the snow filled streets. One guy had accidently walked right up on top of car because there was so much snow it created a snow-drift ramp. 

Arriving in DC was a challenge for all who were actually able to make it into the city. Once I arrived, Deja, Susan, and Jennifer invited me to join them on a walk to the nation’s capital to see everyone sledding on the grounds. Deja quickly took the once in a lifetime opportunity to sled down the capital’s slopes.

The government in DC area shut down and likewise so did all the museums. Despite the absence of tourist activity, we still had a blast! We were able to deliver our messages with great success at each visit regardless of weather and closures, especially for the Equal Access to Air Travel for Service-disabled Veterans bill; it was well supported by all the offices we visited.  Washington seminar this year was indeed an experience to remember and we survived Snowpocalypse 2016! 

Joanas Blizzard by Jennifer Kennedy

Washington Seminar is the annual gathering of Federationists from around the country who come together as an advocacy body, and meet with our Congressional and Senatorial offices. There is a great deal of preparation prior to the four daylong event held at the end of January each year and 2016 was no exception. The NFB of Utah’s Legislative Director, Sachin Pavithran corresponded with the DC offices of each Congressional Representative and Senator, and lined up appointments during the week of January 25. Six of the original eighteen NFBU members were able to make it despite Blizzard Joanas’ best attempts to derail our mission. This included Nate Ostergaard who was attending the Legislative workshop held at our headquarters in Baltimore, MD. As three of us flew into Baltimore late Sunday night, Nate was our contact at the National Center for the Blind should we have not been able to obtain ground transportation and need to stay overnight in Baltimore. Deja Powell, Susan Rimers, and I were able to get a taxi to the District that night; and after pulling our luggage over eighteen inch high snow drifts, we arrived at the Holiday Inn Capital. 

I have attended several Washington Seminars over the years but this was my first as a Utah resident. This is also the first Seminar I can recall being impacted by so much precipitation prior to the Seminar. Thirty inches of snow is no joke, but especially for a city that cripples with only six inches on a regular basis. Police and snow removal crews were out in force all over town as dump trucks laden with snow were taken out of town to a designated soccer field in hopes of clearing streets and sidewalks quickly. With Federal offices closed both Monday and Tuesday, four of us braved the mounds of snow to watch the sledding on Capitol Hill. Sledding on Capitol Hill has been officially banned since 1876, but Congress lifted the ban and police were out to see that everyone was having a fun albeit safe experience. A friendly family even allowed Deja to borrow their sled. After pointing her in the correct direction, with a soft shove and quick slide down the hill, she was able to realize one of her lifelong dreams.  

In direct response to Blizzard Jonas, being both unprecedented and historical, the Great Gathering-In meeting was moved to Tuesday morning. This move however gave our state president Everett Bacon the ability to participate in the Great Gathering-In, since like many of those in attendance his flights were cancelled and rescheduled. Tuesday morning the Great Gathering-In began at 8 AM with President Ricabono’s remarks, to which a small but dedicated crowd gave a huge Federation cheer. Roughly seventy people participated in the Great Gathering-In with several more flying in later Tuesday and going directly to their appointments, including Sachin. Some offices kept their appointment times while others were rescheduled later in the week. All House of Representative (HR) votes were cancelled for the week but those Congressional Representatives who were already in the District were encouraged to be in their offices. Senate (S) votes were delayed until mid-Wednesday. Utah met with three of our four Congressional offices Wednesday and dropped off literature to the fourth. There were meetings on Thursday with both Senate offices, including a face-to-face meeting with Senator Mike Lee. 

Four major legislative initiatives were covered this year: 

1. The Transition to Integrated and Meaningful Employment Act (Time Act, HR 188, and S 2001) focuses on a three-year process to phase out special wage certificates that can be obtained through Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act. These certificates permit companies to pay people with disabilities less than the minimum wage. 

2. The Accessible Instructional Materials in Higher Education (AIM HE) Act would provide a set of voluntary guidelines for colleges and universities to use for assuring their electronic courseware and other educational technology is accessible to persons using adaptive software. 

3. The Equal Access to Air Travel for Service-Disabled Veterans (HR 2264) addresses an issue where one hundred percent disabled veterans) those disabled through military action) prior to 1996 are not permitted to participate in the Space Available Program. The Space Available Program allows active and retired members of the military opportunity to ride on military aircrafts if there are open seats free of charge. Passing this bill would provide this service to members of the armed services who were released from military duties prior to 1996 as a result of becoming disabled while on duty but were not classified as retired. 

4. Lastly, we are encouraging members of the Senate to vote yes upon ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty to Facilitate Access to Published Works for Persons Who Are Blind, Visually Impaired, or Otherwise Print Disabled. This treaty would provide a provision within copyright law making it legal to trade text internationally, therefore increasing the number of published works available worldwide to print-disabled readers. 

It was an exciting agenda and members of the affiliate took turns describing the various bills and how it affects blind Utahans. We encourage each of you to learn more about these initiatives and encourage your members of Congress and Senate to co-sponsor these bills. This can be done through a phone call, an email, or even through social media. Every voice counts so let yours be heard. 

I appreciate the National Federation of the Blind of Utah welcoming me to the legislative team and I look forward to being part of living the life I want here in Utah.

Spartan Obstacle Race accomplishment

By Myrna Bell 

My name is Myrna Bell and I am 51 years old.  I was diagnosed with RP when I was 16.  I am completely blind except for a very pin point light perception.  My story begins when a friend of mine, Teri, asked me in December of 2014, if I would like to participate in a Spartan Obstacle Run with her.  Teri had done three races prior to asking me.  I first said no way, but began to think about it.  When I mentioned that I was considering participating in a Spartan Race and told a family member, the response was, "How can you do that?"  Well, my fellow  friends that was enough to tell Teri Yes!  I will participate.

For those of you who may not know what a Spartan race is, I will try to explain.  There are three levels of races, a Sprint, Super, and a Beast.  The sprint being the shortest and the beast being the longest race.  Along the course are several types of obstacles ranging from water motes, climbing over walls, carrying 50 pounds of rocks in a bucket up a hill, climbing ropes, throwing a spear and lots more.  And the course is on a mountain as well.  Being a beginner, I chose to sign up for a Sprint Run. The Sprint would be on December 5, 2015, giving me a year to prepare.  The Sprint was scheduled in Los Angeles, near Magic Mountain.  A very steep mountain.                                    

I began my preparations on February 14, 2015.  Every morning from 6 am to 7 am Monday through Saturday I would go to Teri's to work out.  Our workouts consisted of both cardio and strength workouts.  We used Insanity for our cardio workouts and P90X for our strength.  On Saturdays, we would extend our exercising by walking 3 miles and using a hill called Foremaster in Saint George, Utah.  The extended exercising started in October so we could get our legs in shape to do the 3 mile Sprint race.  

Finally race day is upon us.Our time to start the run was at 8:15 am, it was about 39 degrees.  We find out then that the three mile course was increased to 5.2 miles and instead of 15 obstacles there were 25.  "Oh boy, " I said.  "Two extra miles and 10 more obstacles, I can do this."  I was excited!  Our first three obstacles was getting through water motes and the third water obstacle we had to completely get under the water to get to the other side of the wall that was in the middle.  So remember its 39 degrees.  As we climbed the mountain and came across obstacles the more I felt great about making the decision to do this race.  Most of the obstacles were at the end of the course when we were fatigued.  If you failed an obstacle, you have to do 30 burpies. What's a burpee? The burpee is a full body exercise used in strength training and as an aerobic exercise.  The basic movement is performed as follows: 

Begin in a standing position. Drop into a squat position with your hands on the ground. Kick your feet back, while keeping your arms extended, then do a push up. Immediately return your feet to the squat position. Jump up from the squat position, then repeat the steps 30 times.

     I am proud to say that I completed 21 of the obstacles!  The very last obstacle was jumping over a fire pit.  I hesitated and became fearful of that obstacle, but my other choice was 30 burpies.  Finally, my friend, Teri said, "Take a leap of faith and let’s go."  I did and then we walked 100 yards to the finish line.  A metal was placed on me and I began to cry.  Never in my life had I felt so proud of this accomplishment. I just completed a 5.2 mile run with obstacles along the way.  

My fellow friends, if we want to do something we can.  Do not let our blindness keep us from enjoying life to its fullest.  Yes, I struggled, and I still do, but we can do it!

Chapter news 

Salt Lake Chapter 

2015 was a great year for the Salt Lake Chapter of the NFB and we expect 2016 to 
be even better!  In July we had our first ever bowling tournament fundraiser.  It was a lot of fun and we had 54 bowlers participate.  Everyone had a great time, and we are planning to do it again this year.  We hope to have sponsors and a wider array of people come participate so we can be even more successful.

Our chapter also had a number of fun events, including a hike in June, a game-day and homemade Navajo tacos in March, and a barbeque in August.  We also had a great Christmas party with tons of door prizes and great food prepared by our own members.

Our chapter meetings have been fun and well attended.  We have been incorporating a discussion from the Braille Monitor in each meeting and have learned a great deal and had thought-provoking discussions.  We hope many more of you will consider coming to our chapter meetings throughout 2016.

We would like to add a community service activity this year.  We will be planning out our year soon and will let all of you know what we have in store.  If anyone has ideas of things they would like to do or topics they would like to discuss, please don’t hesitate to contact me.

We just held our elections in January and made some changes to the board.  Our chapter board now consists of:

Mark Turley, President

Ken Duke, 1st Vice President

Jennifer Kennedy, 2nd Vice President

James Bybee, Secretary

Karl Smith, Treasurer

Tara Briggs, Board Member

Laura Hathaway, Board Member

Stephanie Cordova, Board Member

We were sorry to see Mac Biggers go, as he served our chapter with great effort and always cared about the well-being of our members. Mac has moved to New Jersey where he is a technology specialist for their State agency for the blind.  Susan Reimers also stepped down due to a very busy schedule.  Susan finished her law degree and a Masters in social work.  She is now studying for the Utah Bar.  We appreciate her service and wish her the best of luck.

We are excited to have Jennifer and Stephanie join the board.  Jennifer is fairly new to Utah, but not to the NFB.  Jennifer is an O&M instructor at DSBVI.  She, and her husband Dan, moved out here this year from Virginia.  Her knowledge and enthusiasm will be a great asset for us.  Stephanie has been involved with the NFB on the periphery for some time, and has been very involved and dedicated to the NFB in 2015.  She has helped with activities and advocating for blind issues.  She is currently working as a special education teacher.

I hope you will consider joining and getting involved with our group.  We support and encourage each other and work together to help improve the lives of the blind in Salt Lake County.  We meet on the 4th Saturday of each month at DSBVI, 1950 W 250 N, unless we have an alternate activity planned.  If you would like to be on our email list, please send me your email address.

See you soon.

Red Rocks Chapter

The Red Rocks Chapter is not just alive and well, but it is growing.  In May, 2015, we were able to provide transportation for about sixteen members of the chapter to the State Convention, in Ogden.  Those who were able to attend for the first time were impressed and inspired by the experience, and also got to meet our new National President, Mark Riccobono.  In addition, we also had eleven chapter members go to the National Convention in Orlando, Florida. Wahoo!!

In addition to our regular monthly meetings, the Red Rocks Chapter had several special events.  One was a swimming pool / BBQ party at Myrna & Ron Bell’s home in August.  We also had a special technology chapter meeting when President Everette Bacon, Karl Smith, Jerry Neally, and others came to focus on new products that have recently come to market for the blind and visually impaired.  In addition, our annual Christmas party was an over-the-top event this year. VP Sharon Henson and Gael Earl made the party magical. It was held at The Olive Garden Restaurant in St. George, and will be nearly impossible to exceed in the future.
Several generous persons – who wish to remain anonymous – as well as the St. George Lions Club, made some very nice contributions which are most gratefully appreciated. There were also smaller donations by other chapter members which all add up to help with our efforts.  Thank you all!

Chapter Member Myrna Bell participated in the Spartan Race in Los Angeles, California. The race was confounded by very difficult obstacles.  In military terms, it was like “a day in basic training on steroids.” Myrna had her friends and family pledge financial support towards her successful completion of the event. Not only did she succeed, but she donated all of the contributions to the chapter. Thank you, Myrna!
Club SILVER continues to make strides in our area thanks to the efforts of Mary Taylor and Deja Powell. We hope this club will continue to be a precursor for kids in Southern Utah to develop their skills and confidence, as a bridge to Project STRIVE.
A new chapter-sponsored entity called the Access Technology Interest Group has been organized by Linda Lange and Ian Reed. They meet monthly to discuss the ever evolving world of technology. They cover topics and instructions related to such items as smart phones, helpful apps for the blind, magnification programs, braille products, Newsline, KNFB Reader, the Victor Reader Stream, BARD, etc., etc., etc.  Thanks Linda and Ian for organizing this new interest group!

We acknowledge the retirement of Chapter Board Member Milo Waddoups from his long career with the Division of Rehabilitation Services, and the promotion of Mr. Kester Tapaha to fill that position within the Division.
Elections for chapter officers will be held soon. The officers for the Red Rocks Chapter currently are: Robert Olsen - President, Sharon Hinson - Vice President, Linda Lange - Secretary, Ian Reed - Treasurer, with Traci McDonald, Rosamond Applegate, Milo Waddoups, Kay Hart, and Mary Taylor serving as Board Members.

Our meetings are usually held on the third Saturday of the month at 1:00 PM.  The Red Rock Center for Independence (RRCI) has graciously donated their facility and employee, Gael Earl, for our meetings. The address is 168 N. 100 E., Suite 101, in St. George. 

Gael has also established a support group for blind and visually-impaired seniors at their RRCI facility which meets regularly. She is assisted by Chapter Vice President, Sharon Hinson and Chapter Treasurer, Ian Reed.
The Red Rocks Chapter always welcomes new members as well as interested residents of Washington County, and encourages visitors to enjoy the warmth of our hospitality and weather.

Weber-Davis Chapter News and Events
We meet monthly alternating every other month in Weber and Davis Counties. Contact any member of the board for updates and or transportation to meetings, or send an email to our secretary Willie Black at weberdavisnfb@gmail.com to be added to the email list where we send out periodic updates and helpful information.

We have tried to have some variety in our meetings lately. In October we met at Chick-Fil-A for an eat out meet the blind activity/fund raiser. In November, we joined with Project Strive at Weber State University in Ogden to share lunch and some stayed to go bowling or rock climbing with Strive. In December we held our annual Christmas party as a brunch at Cheralyn Creer’s home in Farmington. We had fun exchanging white elephant gifts and sharing favorite traditions. In January, we held a business meeting in Ogden and made some important decisions about upcoming elections, and shared ideas about how to make the chapter better. In February, we held an awesome game night for our meeting. We met at the Weber State University Davis Campus in Layton. We had snacks, fun games and enjoyed a relaxing night networking with friends.

Our March meeting will be held in Weber County on March 19th. We will have members coming to share experiences working with blind people in other countries.

We need to be thinking about elections.  We will be holding them in April this year.  All of our board it up for grabs this time.  We encourage you to come and have fun.  Scott Wilcock is moving to sunny Arizona and will be leaving us an open board position.  Our entire chapter has benefited from Scott's involvement and tremendous support.  Scott we will miss you and we want to wish you good luck.  If any of you have been wanting to get involved this is an awesome way to serve.  We want your input and we need you to help us build a strong and active chapter.  Please bring your ideas and come have fun.

Cache valley chapter update

On October 14th the Cache valley chapter celebrated our ten year anniversary. We had a lovely catered dinner on the campus of Utah State University. We were pleased to have with us prominent members of the Affiliate as well as members of the university staff.  Speakers were: Kassondra Payne, who spoke about the forming of the chapter, Aaron Timm and Tina Haskin, who spoke about why we do what we do for the NFB, and President Bacon who had a few remarks about both topics. The intention was to structure the event like an NFB banquet. Our theme was “Finding the philosophers stone”, we as a chapter believe in the transformative power of the federation philosophy. At the end of the night Michael Harris played piano and sang, and we had raised $95,00 towards our efforts to teach adult braille classes. 
Our elections resulted in the following board

Aaron Timm President

Macedonio Damien Vice president

Caroline Blair Secritary

Tina Haskin Treasurer

Ulvia Guadarama board member

Project STRIVE (for youth 7th grade through 26 years old)
There are a lot of wonderful things happening for our Project Strive participants. If you would like to participate contact us at projectstrivemail@gmail.com to be added to our mailing and calling lists.

1st, we held a fantastic fitness activity in February. Participants enjoyed hearing from blind presenters who are involved in various fitness activities either for fun or as a profession such as running, swimming, judo, Ragnar, golball and massage. In the afternoon participants got a chance to go swimming, rock climbing, work out, or ice skating.

Next, we are having a fun filled fear factor activity on March 12th. Come have fun doing new things and facing some fears in a great positive environment! More information will be available soon, so join our email list to get updates as they become available.

If that isn’t enough, come in April and learn about having a successful future. If you have questions about higher education such as universities and colleges, or if you want to know about how to land and keep a job, or how other blind people are making their futures successful, come to our successful Futures Seminar on April 9th. In preparation for our seminar Willie Black and Tyler Briggs are helping participants prepare by reviewing resumes and asking people to fill out a mock application in preparation for mock interviews which will also be a part of our seminar.

Our State convention is coming up in May, and Strive will be there. So come and enjoy all of the fun from earning prizes for accomplished goals, a fun social night, to networking opportunities with people from all over Utah.

Spanish Division update by Ulvia Guadarrama  

Thank you, to everyone who assisted and attended our Halloween party on October 24, 2015. Join us, throughout the 2016 state convention we are planning on having a table booth and a Latin dance night. Later this year the Spanish division plans to make an appearance at the Latin America Festival in Provo, UT. Donation will be accepted to assist our division. 

Book Club

 
Hello NFB Members,

We are reading 4 books a year and meet on the last Monday of each quarter. This will give every one plenty of time to read the books and participate in the meetings.

Here is the schedule for this year (See detailed information below):

March 28, 2016 - Dan Carlin's Hardcore History Podcast Show 50 - Blueprint for Armageddon part I

June 27, 2016 – The boys in the boat: nine Americans and their epic quest for gold at the 1936 Berlin Olympics DB77138
September 26, 2016 – The guilty DB83064

December 26, 2016 -  “Uglies” by Scott Westerfeld 

 

Anybody can join the club at any time. If you have any questions or suggestions, please contact Ken Duke or Jerry Nealey.

Ken Duke’s email: ken.r.duke@gmail.com
Jerry Nealey’s email: utahnfb@gmail.com
To join the meeting, call (877) 394-5901.  Access code: 6328824 (NFBUTAH).

March’s Podcast Information:

2016 is a new year and the NFB Book Club is going to try something new.  Most of you have access to Podcast’s on your phones or computers.  Therefore, after the December’s book club meeting we invite you to listen to the following Podcast:

Dan Carlin's Hardcore History Podcast Show 50 - Blueprint for Armageddon part I

The planet hadn't seen a major war between all the Great Powers since the downfall of Napoleon at Waterloo in 1815. But 99 years later the dam breaks and a Pandora's Box of violence engulfs the planet.

This Podcast consist of 6 shows ranging from 3-5 hours per show.  Yu can listen to all or just some of the shows before we meet at the end of March.

More about Dan’s Podcast…  In "Hardcore History" the very unconventional Dan Carlin takes his "Martian", outside-the-box way of thinking and applies it to the past. Was Alexander the Great as bad a person as Adolf Hitler? What would Apaches with modern weapons be like? Will our modern civilization ever fall like civilizations from past eras? This is a difficult-to-classify show that has a rather sharp edge. It's not for everyone. But the innovative style and approach has made "Dan Carlin's Hardcore History" a New Media hit.

June’s Information:

The boys in the boat: nine Americans and their epic quest for gold at the 1936 Berlin Olympics DB77138
Brown, Daniel. Reading time: 17 hours, 24 minutes. 
Read by Kerry Dukin. 
 
Recounts the accomplishments of nine working-class athletes from the University of Washington who beat elite teams at home and abroad and won the gold medal for rowing at the 1936 Nazi-orchestrated Berlin Olympics. Bestseller. 2013.
 

September’s Information:

The guilty DB83064

Baldacci, David. Reading time: 11 hours, 48 minutes. 

 Read by Kyf Brewer; Orlagh Cassidy. 

 

Will Robie escaped his small hometown in Mississippi after high school, severing all personal ties, and he never looked back. Not once. Not until the unimaginable occurs. His estranged father, Judge Dan Robie, has been arrested and charged with murder. And he refuses help. Unrated. Commercial audiobook. 2015.

 

December’s Information:

Scott Westerfeld has a series the first book is called Uglies 

Uglies is a 2005 science fiction novel 

It is set in a future post scarcity dystopian world in which everyone is turned "Pretty" by extreme cosmetic surgery upon reaching age 16. It tells the story of teenager Tally Youngblood who rebels against society's enforced conformity, after her newfound friends Shay and David show her the downsides to becoming a "Pretty".

Uglies deals with themes of change, both emotional and physical.

Bell The Braille Education through Literacy and Learning by Wendy Bybee 

The Braille Education through Literacy and Learning Academy (BELL) is a two week summer program designed for low vision and blind children who do not get the Braille instruction they need throughout the school year. 2016 marks the seventh year of operation of The BELL program. The NFB of Utah adopted this program as part of its education initiatives from the NFB Jernigan Institute in 2009 and conducted the first BELL program in 2010.

Our goal is to provide 12 to 15 children ages 4-12 with two weeks of profound exposure to Braille and nonvisual learning through concentrated Braille and tactile instruction. Participants learn the benefits of nonvisual skills through fun, hands-on learning and activities centered on Braille instruction. This program aims to help spark an interest in young children to learn Braille, and to demonstrate its benefits to their parents. The program targets children with low vision who may not receive Braille instruction because of their residual sight. In addition to planned classroom activities and other engaging projects, the children also enjoy field trips to sites related to the Braille instruction. Parents are encouraged to participate in a seminar held at the end of the two week program wherein they can learn strategies to support their child in the learning and use of Braille. From this seminar, parents can also gain valuable information to aid them in the empowerment of their child as they interact with other parents of blind children, and successful blind adults.
BELL will run for two weeks from Monday June 6 through Friday June 17, 2016. Classes begin at 8:45 a.m. and end at 3:15 p.m. There is no cost for the program but students must register before April 20, 2016. For information about registration and other questions contact the program director Wendy Bybee at 801-965-1113 or wkbybee@gmail.com. An on-line registration form will be available soon.




